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September 22, 2017 

The Honorable Thomas E. Price 
Secretary 
Department of Health and Human Services 
200 Independence Avenue S.W. 
Washington, DC 20201 

The Honorable Seema Verma 
Administrator 
Centers for Medicare & Medicaid Services 
7500 Security Boulevard 
Baltimore, MD 21244 

Dear Secretary Price and Administrator Verma: 

Last month, the Centers for Medicare and Medicaid Services (CMS) announced plans to 
drastically cut funding for the Affordable Care Act (ACA) Navigator program and other public 
outreach activities in advance of the upcoming open enrollment period. We are concerned that 
cutting outreach programs reduces information available to consumers seeking insurance through 
the individual Marketplaces, which is particularly concerning since the upcoming Open 
Enrollment period, from November 1st to December 15th, is half the length it has been in recent 
years. 

The Navigator program, which Exchanges are required to implement, 1 provides grants to local 
organizations across the county that help people in their communities choose the right health 
insurance for them and their families. Cutting funding to the Navigator program is the latest 
effort by the Trump Administration to undermine the health care system at the expense of 
families seeking affordable insurance. We have serious concerns about how this decision will 
reduce information available for those seeking or renewing insurance and therefore result in 
additional uncertainty, limit enrollment, destabilize the individual insurance market, and raise 
health care costs. 

CMS documents indicate that CMS officials had initially recommended only a small reduction in 

funding for the Navigator program.2 In a memo approved August 23, 2017, CMS officials 
wrote, "[t]his year, available funding for the Navigator program in the FFEs [Federally 
Facilitated Exchanges] was reduced by $3 million, from $63 million last year to $60 million this 
year."3 The $60 million was entered into CMS's accounting system by the morning of August 
31, 2017. Later that day, the Trump Administration announced plans to cut funding for the 

1 The Patient Protection and Affordable Care Act, Pub. L. No. 111-148, 124 STAT 180 & 186; 45 C.F.R. (155.210 
& 155.210). 
2 http ://acasignups.net/17 /09 /04/ exclusive-i-believe-whats-called-scoop 
3 Memo from Gian Johnson, Acting Director, Division of Assister Programs, Consumer Support Group, CCIIO, to 
Jennifer Beeson, Director, Consumer Support Group, CCIIO (Aug. 23, 2017). 





2016 was associated with a decline in Kentuckians shopping for coverage.9 These past examples 
heighten our concerns about the federal government's plan to spend less than ten percent on 
outreach in the 34 states than California is spending in its market alone and about half as much as 

President Trump had spent on private travel by April of this year.1° Finally, a recent analysis 

published by Covered California estimated that the cuts proposed by CMS last month could 
result in approximately one million fewer consumers enrolled and a 2.5 percent increase in 
premiums.11

Despite concerns, shared by both Republican and Democratic officials, the Trump 
Administration has elected to introduce additional uncertainty into the health care marketplace. 
Since January, when the Trump Administration chose to cut advertisements in the final weeks of 
the last open enrollment period and removed key information from HHS websites, the 
Administration has been steadily working to leave consumers with fewer and fewer resources to 
educate themselves on their insurance options. 12 Furthermore, the repeated attempts to pass a 
harmful Trumpcare bill and President Trump's false claims that Obamacare will implode have 
left consumers confused. While uncertainty and confusion remain high, the Administration is 
electing to limit resources that would help consumers understand the marketplace and make 
decisions that are best for their families. 

To help us better understand the Trump Administration's funding decisions and plans for 
outreach and navigator activities, please respond to the following questions no later than October 
6, 2017: 

1. Please provide a detailed timeline of when the funding decisions were made for the
Navigator program.

a. Please explain how CMS arrived at the initial $60 million figure for the Navigator
program.

b. Please explain how and when CMS elected to reduce funding to $36.8 million for
the program.

2. The August 31 memo details how Navigator funding will be distributed: "For the
upcoming enrollment period, Navigator grantees will receive funding based on their
ability to meet their enrollment goals during the previous year. For example, a grantee
that achieved 100 percent of its enrollment goal for plan year 2017 will receive the same
level of funding as last year, while a grantee that enrolled only 70 percent of its
enrollment goal would receive 70 percent of its previous year funding level, a reduction
of 30 percent. The new funding formula will ensure accountability within the Navigator
program."

a. The enrollment goals are set by the navigators themselves and were not intended
to serve as performance measures upon which future funding decisions would be

https://static 1.squarespace.com/static/57afb421 bebafb2459f6e4dd/t/594c26b5f7e0abe955135ab9/1498 l 62873237 /k 
ynect_arml 7.pdf 
10 http://hbex.coveredca.com/data-research/library/CoveredCA _ Marketing_ Matters _9-17 .pdf 
11 http://hbex.coveredca.com/data-research/library/CoveredCA _ Marketing_ Matters _9-17 .pdf 
12 http://www.thedailybeast.com/team-trump-used-obamacare-money-to-run-ads-against-it 










